MUNICIPAL ART COMMISSION
Meeting Minutes
9:00, May 6, 2022
Zoom teleconference meeting
[bookmark: _GoBack]Commissioners attending: Aiken, Brain (alternate), Casanova, Cubbage (alternate), Enders, Halpern (alternate), Highland, Holland, Lewis, McKinney (alternate), Reed, Ruiz
City of Kansas City, Missouri Staff: James Martin, Public Art Administrator; Matthew Cooper, Assistant City Attorney; James Freed, City Architect
The meeting was called to order by Chair Meghan Lewis at 9:02 a.m.
The Chair moved to move up the Kansas City Streetcar Main Street Extension discussion and the new location of Deborah Butterfield’s “Bonfire and Meridian” at the KC Zoo on the agenda, seconded by Commissioner Aiken. Passed unanimously.
New Business
0. Movement of Deborah Butterfield’s “Bonfire and Meridian” at KC Zoo
· The PAA explained that the two horse sculptures needed to be moved due to a new alligator exhibit at the KC Zoo. He showed photos of the sculptures’ new location. 
· The Chair Lewis reminded attendees that all art on city property that needs to be relocated is subject to Municipal Art Commission approval, including One Percent for Art program art and stated that the Zoo’s representatives weren’t fully aware of the MAC requirement for approving the new location. The movement of the sculptures was discovered coincidentally.
· Zoo Director Sean Putney stated that the sculptures had been moved before in 2009, but he did not know if the Zoo was in touch with the Commission for that move. Zoo Chief Operating Office Linda Falk stated that zoo guests can view the sculptures from the train and trams, and the location in an oval median where the tram turns around enhances security.
· Commissioner Ruiz asked if there would be no foot traffic coming through the location. Falk confirmed and stated that the previous location allowed guests to get up close and touch the sculptures. Commissioner Ruiz asked if there are any plans to move the sculptures again in the near future, and was told no.
· The Chair asked for confirmation of when the sculptures had been moved; she noticed that they had relocated in late March or early April. Putney replied stated that he didn’t have the exact date but that it had been done within the last month. 
· The Chair asked for a motion to approve the location. Commissioner Reed motioned to approve the new location, seconded by Commissioner Ruiz. Motion passed unanimously.

0. Kansas City Streetcar Main Street Extension
· The PAA stated that the Street Car’s groundbreaking occurred April 6. The call for artists has not gone out yet. He brought up a photo showing the locations for the art throughout the route. He’s currently putting together recommendations for the selection panel and has already reached out to KCAI and UMKC for expertise on the selection panel. There was an executive committee for the streetcar project, and they have a preference for local and regional artists. 
· Chair Lewis asked if the only item they’ll be voting for today is for setting the scope of the Call for Artists for jurisdiction purposes and local means. The PAA confirmed and stated that the definition of local will be the same used for the KCI Call for Artists: 21 counties around Kansas City. Artists who don’t reside in those counties but would like to appeal their eligibility can do so. (Eligibility appeals will be determined by the selection panel.)
· Chair Lewis asked if the scope that they had used for KCI for “local” was a seven-county jurisdiction. The PAA Martin said that no, KCI was the same combined statistical area, 21 counties. He also stated that the advertised budget for art is $185,000, plus $15,000 set aside for paying honoraria to artists. 
· Commissioner Reed asked if these are for the two site specific works that will be permanent at the UMKC stop and the Plaza stop. Administrator Martin stated that these two stops are the most appealing, and mentioned how there could be one artist or two artists, if for example a winning artist only made a proposal for one stop. Commissioner Reed asked if there are two spots with two allocated budgets. Administrator Martin clarified that the budget is $185,000 for everything. He added that two MAC commissioners have volunteered to serve on the selection panel, Commissioner Bunch and Commissioner De Meyer.
· Commissioner Reed asked if this project is part of the Art in the Loop program since it’s along the streetcar. The PAA confirmed it is separate from Art in the Loop.
· Chair Lewis asked the Public Works Representative Angela Laurie if the Plaza and UMKC stops are going to be physically different in size compared to the other stops that are a part of the extension. Laurie replied yes, the Plaza stop would be larger. The UMKC stop will be slightly smaller than the Plaza one but larger than the typical stop locations. 
· The PAA shared images of art at current streetcar stops by Actual Size Artworks and Celina Curry. 
· Commissioner Reed asked if they have the capacity to field all the potentiality of the number of applications. The PAA replied that the size of the selection panel is their typical size of approximately seven people. For KCAI when they limited it to local and regional they had received nearly 200 applications. Other local Call for Artists have been around 45 or 65 responses. This call for artists should receive responses more in that range. 
· Commissioner Aiken motioned for approval of making the item a local and regional call using the guidelines that they had used for the airport. Commissioner Reed seconded the motion. Motion passed unanimously. 
Approval of Minutes, April 1, 2022 Meeting
· Commissioner Ruiz moved to approve the minutes for both the April 1, 2022 meeting, seconded by Commissioner Highland. Motion passed unanimously.
[bookmark: _Hlk12192876]Old Business
A. Reports from the Public Art Administrator
1. KCI
· Artists are starting to fabricate their works. Getting final approvals from engineers, etc. Waiting for information from the engineering team about air flow in Node A, seeing if the air flow movement in that area will affect Leo Villareal’s Fountain sculpture. In the Connector, there is a one-month wait until the floor is done before installing some of the ceiling tiles in order to test them out. In the escalator area, the project team is double-checking to make sure there are no conflicts with sprinklers. The PAA also shared updated images of Sean Nash’s project.
1. Barney Allis Plaza – Bronco Buster movement
· Conservation work is completed but the sculpture is still in storage. It’s best to wait until the location for the termination of the Grand Avenue Pedestrian and Bike Bridge has been determined. The PAA showed an image of where that might be and how that may be the best location for Bronco Buster. Mr. Charles Brookfield was on the call. Friends of his father Dutton Brookfield paid for the sculpture and donated the sculpture to the city. He agreed that he thought that that would be a good location for the sculpture. 
· Commissioner Reed asked what are the dimensions for the sculpture. Administrator Martin said about 12ft tall including the base and about 4-5 ft wide. 
· Commissioner Ruiz thanked Mr. Brookfield for being there and giving history to the sculpture. 
1. Regional Law Enforcement Memorial Garden
· The sign is finally permanently placed at the location. Sign is placed so that it’s readable by the sidewalk and has the name of the artist and the title of the work. The sign states that the funding came from the Public Improvements Advisory Committee and that it was a One Percent for Art commission.  
1. GO KC projects
0. Maplewoods Parkway—“Dream Swept” by Beth Nybeck
· Completed. Ribbon cutting two weeks ago. Showed photos of the completed project and photo of the ribbon cutting ceremony. 
3. Kansas City Campus for Animal Care – Roger Stoller
· Showed a photo of a fake wall that was built to determine the final location. The artist sent a pattern sketch for the staff and key stakeholders to approve. Currently also working on details with underground utilities. 
3. Starlight Theatre – Doug Kornfield 
· He’s in the engineering phase. Waiting on his engineer to complete stamped drawings in order to move forward to the next phase, the fabrication phase. 
3. Grand Complete Streets Pedestrian and Bike Bridge
· The PAA will meet this afternoon with the new project manager for the Grand Pedestrian Bike Bridge. Going to check to see if the same schedule still applies or not for the project. 
3. Benton Blvd bridge over Brush Creek
· Contractual process starting with Glyneisha Johnson and El Dorado. Draft of that will get circulated around soon to Law and Procurement. 
3. Brush Creek Cultural Heritage Trail 
· Two to three weeks ago Parks met with their selection panel. The winning design firm has been notified but has not been announced publicly. 
1. One Percent for Art outreach
· The PAA has contacted Artist Inc and the KC Museum to potentially partner on outreach. Plans currently call for a session to  share how the program works, and to receive feedback from artists about how they’d like the program to evolve.
B. MAC by-laws governance committee update
1. The MAC by-laws were approved last meeting, so the committee is now turning their attention to reviewing and making proposal recommendations for amendments to the MAC guidelines. The guidelines haven’t been modified substantially since 2010. More information to come once the Chair gets more guidance from the Legal department and Procurement on their next steps.

New Business, continued

A. Kansas City Museum
1. While these art projects do not need MAC approval, the Commissioners may get asked about them, so the PAA invited KCM Executive Director Anna Marie Tutera to discuss these projects.Tutera stated that the upcoming projects are related specifically to the museum’s renovation of remaining outbuildings on the property. Currently in the design and fundraising phase.
2. The first project which has already been announced is by James Turrell to create a Skyspace on the property. Tutera brought up a link on the museum’s website to show more info on the project.
a. Commissioner Casanova what hours the public will be able to access the Skyspace. Tutera replied that there’s a gate for the public to enter the Skyspace during sunrise and sunset. Also, once more of these experiences are on the property the museum will have more late-night evenings for the public.
3. The next project is called JewelHouse by Summer Wheat. The museum has been working on this project in collaboration with the Kemper Museum of Art. More information and pictures resides on the KC Museum’s website. The goal is to create a sacred space, designed to feature stories of women and girls.
4. The third project is a recreation of the museum’s Carriage House weathervane by Ed Dwight in a bronze sculpture. The Carriage House is going to be restored and renovated to have exhibits about Loula Long Combs, the American Royal, and stories about Kansas City’s equestrian history. The PAA stated that the One Percent for Art Program has also worked with Ed Dwight.

B. Now Showing exhibition program for City Hall
1. General Services was asked to place art on the 26th floor where the council chambers are, and on the 22nd floor where the council offices are. Through ArtsKC’s Now Showing program, there will be four rotating exhibitions every 12 months on each floor, totaling 8 every 12 months. The PAA will present recommended artists to MAC at the June 3 meeting.

City Plan Commission Report
A. Commissioner Enders is drafting an amendment that eliminates the need for MAC to approve certain encroachments, such as ADA accessibility requirements and door swings that extend onto city property to meet fire code. The next step is to meet with the Planning Department to have them suggest language for the amended rules.
1. Discussion ensued about eliminating the need for MAC to approve blade signs with a face area not exceeding 12 square feet, as well as items like fire escapes, bollards and door swings.
2. Commissioner Enders stated that many instances would still come to MAC, larger scope buildings where there are more elements at play in terms of how does this interact with pedestrians, and streetscape would still require approval. The intent would be to remove the majority of instances where MAC feels there is not a lot they can weigh in on aesthetically, and instances where there is already someone in public works tasked to make sure things meet code.
3. The PAA Martin stated that do not realize that they need MAC approval, and that they do not know how to apply because the MAC encroachment process is not part of the Planning Department’s Compass construction portal. 
4. Discussion ensued about the order of approval. Commissioner Reed advocated that MAC’s approval of aesthetics should be the first thing to be determined. The Chair stated that proposals can change over time and that this topic can be addressed during the upcoming meeting proposed. 

Board of Parks and Recreation Commissioners Report 
· No report from Commissioner Holland
Public Comments
· No comments.
Meeting Adjourned at 10:40 a.m.
The next MAC meeting is scheduled for 9:00 a.m. on Friday, June 3rd, 2022.

